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APO news ● July  2004

From the
SECRETARY-GENERAL’S

schedule

made to improve the APO Asia-Pacif ic
Productivity Data and Analysis publication so that
it remains a valuable resource for policymakers
and business leaders in their strategic thinking,
policy formulation, and socioeconomic planning. 

Secretary-General Tajima then dealt with a
number of issues that the Governing Body had
decided on in its meeting in Fiji in 2003. One was
to have more Category B and C activities. Mr.
Tajima reported that there would be a significant
shift to more B and C projects in 2004 as com-
pared with 2003. This shift would be further
enhanced in the 2005 and 2006 programs. Another
issue was the institution of administrative and
operational cost-saving measures by the
Secretariat. Mr. Tajima reported that substantial
savings were made through purchasing discount air
tickets, using the APOnet platform for communi-
cation to reduce telephone and postage costs, intro-
ducing e-learning programs, publishing e-books
instead of hard copies, and reducing office rental,
among others. Other issues mentioned by the
Secretary-General related to documents submitted
to the Governing Body for consideration and deci-
sion: staff salary review; local implementation
costs of projects; designating 2004 as the APO
Year of Green Productivity; and the APO
Organizational Excellence Award.

In concluding his report, and because it was his
final attendance at the GBM, Secretary-General
Tajima recapitulated the reforms and changes that
he had introduced during his tenure in response to
the rapidly changing global situation and to cope
with new challenges in serving the needs of
member countries. Among those he highlighted
were: improvement in the accountability, openness,
and transparency of the Secretariat; publication of
the APO Asia-Pacific Productivity Data and
Analysis to fulfill the APO’s responsibility as the
leading productivity organization in the region;
introduction of IT  platforms like the Web site,
intranet, APOnet, and Web-based projects that
have contributed immensely to the speed and cost-
effectiveness of APO activities; formulation of the
three-pillared vision to provide clear direction for
APO activities; updating of the thrust areas to meet
the changing needs of member countries and to
utilize limited resources in the most efficient and
effective way; revitalization of NPOs in member
countries, such as Indonesia, Pakistan, and Sri
Lanka, so that they could play a leading role in
their respective national productivity movements;
and facilitating in-depth collaboration with private-
sector and other international organizations.

June 2004
1 June 
APO Secretary-General Takashi Tajima attended the official launching of the Tokyo
Development Learning Center, the newest member of the World Bank Global Development
Learning Network, by World Bank President James D. Wolfensohn and Japanese Finance
Minister Sadakazu Tanigaki. He was accompanied by APO Senior IT Program Officer
Mukesh Bhattarai and Administration and Finance Officer Naoto Yamamoto. The opening
was followed by a multi-point videoconferencing session on “Increasing Aid Effectiveness in
a Changing Asia: Collaboration and Harmonization in Practice.”

8–10 June
Attended the 46th Session of the APO Governing Body in Yogyakarta, Indonesia (see front
page for full report).

17 June
Attended the RIETI Policy Symposium 2004 on “Resolving New Global and Regional
Imbalances in an Era of Asian Integration,” Tokyo, organized by the Research Institute of
Economy, Trade and Industry (RIETI) of Japan. 

28 June 
Received Dr. Baldwin Sipho Ngubane, South African Ambassador to Japan, who paid a
courtesy visit to the APO Secretariat.

(L-R) Mr. Kirnadi, APO Director for Indonesia, outgoing APO Chairman and APO Director
for Bangladesh Dr. Shoaib Ahmed, Dr. Dorodjatun Kuntjoro-Jakti, Indonesian Coordinating
Minister for Economic Affairs, Yogyakarta Vice Governor Sri Paku Alam IX, and Secretary-
General Takashi Tajima

Mr. Tajima with Ambassador Dr. Ngubane
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